CHELSEA FOOTBALL CLUB SUPPORTERS’ CONSULTATIVE FORUM 2017-18
2nd MEETING MINUTES
Meeting held in the 1905 Club, Chelsea FC at 6.15pm on Wednesday 15th November 2017.
Attendees



Club title/ group represented
Atkins, Steve 


Club Director of Communications and Public Affairs

Barfoot, Mark


UK branch

Beard, Neil



CFCUK

Beerman, Clayton


Chelsea Football Fancast

Buck, Bruce



Club Chairman

Daine, Nav



Club Head of Concessions

Fiorellino, Trizia


Chelsea Supporters Group

Hayden, Lisa



Disabled

Kontzoglu, Iraklis


Overseas branch

Last, Nick



UK branch

Levi, Yarin



Overseas branch
Lopez, Mark



Family

Merifield, Stephen


Member

Milham, Richard


Club Head of Global Merchandise

Newby, David


Club Marketing Manager

Overstall, Keith


Club Head of Security

Rayburn, Chris


Chelsea Supporters Trust

Reeves, Gill



Hospitality

Regan, Andy 


Forum Chairman

Rosso, Dominic


16-21’s
Ryan, Kevin



Over 65s

Smith, Graham 


Club Head of Ticketing/ Head of Supporters’ Liaison 

Twelvetree, Gary


Club Director of Marketing

Wall, Gerard 



Away season ticket (“ST”) holder 

Wittich, Margaret


Chelsea Supporters Club
Apologies for absence
Brown, Tracy 


Chelsea Pride/ LGBT

Gould, Robert


Home ST holder

Kimberley, Steve


UK branch

Walters, Jez



CFCNet

(Action points are underlined.)

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING/ MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

There were no changes to the minutes.  The following are action points from the last meeting:

Anti-Semitic chant at the Leicester away match
The Club commented that it is still considering potential approaches to dealing with anti-Semitic chanting and trying to combat it with education.  The Club was asked about the “Frank Lampard 200 goal chant” which is offensive towards Irish travellers and whether the Club could be as robust as it was in distancing itself from the anti-Semitic chant.

The Club said it will look at the issue. Unacceptable chanting is being addressed directly with stewards in managing the situation.

Over-zealous stewarding in the family section
The Club commented that stewards move down to help their colleagues when a goal is scored and they have been reminded about maintaining good standards.

Away ticket holder emails

The Club confirmed that emails confirming ticket costs are sent to the lead individual in each group. 
TOUTING 
The Club introduced the subject by saying it does more than any other club, to the best of its knowledge, but it’s disappointing that touting is still widespread outside the ground where the Club will not police the issue.  At the Forum meeting last December, the police confirmed it’s not a priority in comparison to health and safety.
However, the police can be seen to act, as shown when they enforced an exclusion zone for touts before the Roma match here.  We suspend thousands of members who tout tickets each year.  The mark up by touts is huge though, making the practice attractive for some.
There have been a number of arrests this year and we pass over information to the police.  We have publicised the consequences of touting widely in recent years including warning signs around the ground and increasingly there aren’t genuine tickets being sold anyway to fans, so this is fraud in the eyes of the law.  It’s frustrating for everyone concerned and the more we uncover, it’s still evident it’s a major problem.
The Club welcomed comments and suggestions.  One supporter commented that it appears to be the same individual touts operating every match.  The Club responded it’s aware of this and one avenue may be private prosecutions against them.
The Club added in response to a question that multiple names and addresses are sometimes used by the same member.  In response to a question, the Club also commented that we don’t include membership numbers on the ticket as that wouldn’t help defeat touting, however the Club includes a code on tickets by which the member can be identified.  The Club is also aware of “dos and don’ts” lists provided by some touts to ticket purchasers as to how they should respond to questions during admission.
The Club added it’s possible to include photos on tickets but each ticket is transferable between members so photos wouldn’t help in that respect.  Genuine fans would be penalised.  

A supporter asked if we could move to a fully card-based system for the rebuilt stadium.  The Club responded that some fans move seats for certain matches so it would confuse both them and stewards by having the wrong seat detailed.  Also “print at home” tickets could lead to touts printing a number of copies for the same seat and selling them all.

One reason we don’t have an automatic cup ticket purchase scheme is that the Club is not allowed to hold card details for a supporter.  The Club added, in response to a question, that under data protection laws, we don’t allow someone in to the stadium using the card of an already-suspended supporter.
The Club was asked if more collective action could be taken between leading clubs and responded that greater exchanges of information – such as the same names on multiple databases – would be very helpful.  The Club has raised this issue with the Premier League.  A supporter added that the same touts sell tickets at a number of London clubs.
A supporter added that anti-touting measures were apparent at the Manchester United home match as fans were being taken out during the match, which disturbed those trying to watch the game.  The Club responded that touting at football matches is considered a breach of the peace so there is the opportunity to arrest or at least evict individuals during the match, but the point is taken about disruption for genuine fans.

A supporter commented that policing at the Fulham Broadway shopping centre is inconsistent at best but in the walkway coming out of the tube station no action seems to be taken where touts are prevalent.  The Club said there is a combination of private and public areas around there but it could provide staff to help identify touts to the police.
It was mentioned that there were a number of Roma fans in the West Upper though stewards were very good there on the night.  The Club stated that it takes a judgment call as to whether away fans are evicted or not during a match.  It has to ensure the right balance.
It was raised by a supporter that touts are difficult to arrest as the front man doesn’t usually hold substantial money or tickets at any time.  They are not the ringleaders and the police have a difficult task.  The Club agreed and added that most touts will only get a fine if taken to court, and only receive a banning order if their actions are connected to violence.
The Club thanked supporters and will consider the suggestions put forward.

TICKETING

Champions League group stage 
The Club commented that we charge £35 for a group stage ticket whereas the quality of the opposition can vary greatly.  Previously we had to state prices before the draw but that has now changed and the Club is interested in whether the Forum considers pricing is appropriate for the quality of opposition.  A supporter commented that the mini-ST for group matches was an easy way to purchase previously.  The Club responded that it can’t implement that system as seat kills are not clear until late in the closed season; this season it was a week before the draw.  Thus, some ST holders have to move.  In a rebuilt stadium we won’t have STs in places where we may have to move them, so the problem shouldn’t arise.  One supporter commented there is a steep increase in the price for the knock out stages.
It was raised that the last group stage match at home may be a dead rubber anyway, despite the attractive opposition.  At present, prices are consistent at least and if a match doesn’t sell out, the Club could provide spare tickets to the community.  The Club commented that games are sold a few matches in advance anyway so fans won’t know if we’ve qualified when they purchase for the last match.
Ticket categories 
A supporter asked why the ratio has changed, from 6 to 10 category A games this season, and why some teams are recategorized, such as Southampton in recent years.  The Club responded it budgets for a certain income for each category and all games could be A’s or AA’s given ticket demand.  The Club then allocates categories for each team once sales have been budgeted for. The difference between an A match and a B match is £5.

Supporter club tickets 
A representative read out a comment received complaining about supporters’ clubs’ priority in purchasing tickets for league games.  The Club said that for most league games we give a fair allocation for supporters’ clubs and their demand very much exceeds supply.  Often, they have to plan travel from substantial distances outside the UK.  It isn’t provided where there is reduced capacity, for instance at Bournemouth away.  Generally, clubs are provided with 150 tickets which is approximately 10% of away allocation.
Away ticket benchmarking
Chelsea Supporters’ Trust have benchmarked provision of away tickets in comparison with other English teams playing in Europe.  Other clubs generally prioritise ST holders more than we do. The representative added that the conclusions include requests to review ticket windows, loyalty points and the away ticket scheme.  Suggestions can be raised under each aspect of the ticketing discussion.

Away ticket allocations
The Club was asked whether members can still buy tickets with few loyalty points in comparison to ST holders, and responded that ST holders are brought back in when members’ required points are down to the same number as ST holders who haven’t yet purchased.  The last time this system wasn’t applied was against Manchester United in the Champions League so the Club has ensured fairness since.
It was proposed that 70/30 be the revised split in favour of ST holders rather than the current 60/40 split.  Another representative commented that a member still depends on being lucky when purchasing tickets online as competition is high for all ticket purchases.  Another commented that more members would love the opportunity to attend more matches, to the extent of wanting to buy home STs.  The Club added that the system at other clubs is that ST holders enter a ballot to be allocated tickets so there is still no guarantee for ST holders to get to an away game.  
The Club estimated that more members attend than ST holders as some ST-allocated seats might be purchased on behalf of a member.  There is an argument that ST holders should receive all tickets as they pay a lump sum up front, albeit for home games.  The Club balances this with incentivising members as well.  
The votes for the two options were as follows:
60/40 split – 10 in favour; 70/30 – 6 in favour.

Away ticket loyalty points 
A representative suggested that the demand for away tickets is such that maybe all matches should be sold on loyalty points. The Club responded that the allocation would be a closed shop if we sold only on points, as no one new would have a chance of joining.  The points system is not for marketing but to reward loyalty and help purchase for games against bigger opposition. Another suggested that only 1 point be awarded per away match.  
A representative raised the problem of many empty seats at Bournemouth giving the appearance that some fans buy tickets for the points only.  If in doubt, fans are more likely to buy at £30 than the previous higher prices and then decide whether to go. 
It was raised that the Club could “stop the clock” at the start of the season and use previous seasons’ loyalty points.  Some other clubs go back a few years in utilising loyalty points.  The Club clarified that Watford away last season was based on the carry-over from the previous season but other subsequent matches were first come first served unless against bigger opposition or for matches in London.
In response to a question the Club stated that Crystal Palace away tickets, as with all matches, were only sold once they arrived.  The Club also avoids tickets for different matches starting on sale on the same day.  A supporters’ club representative commented that sometimes he will leave a member with maximum points off a request for tickets to boost the chances of others getting a ticket, on the basis that person can purchase anyway.

The Club commented that it didn’t consider it necessary to split league/ cup loyalty point systems as maximum points for cup matches would be obtained by a large number quickly.  The Club added that is fair for cup finals to be treated separately as ST-only sales predominantly.

Reduction/ carry over of loyalty points

The Club was asked if a ticket purchaser can be deducted points for non-attendance and replied that it would need to work out who has specifically attended as tickets are currently transferable.  Also, it would be a disincentive to offer tickets on the ticket exchange if the seller lost points.  No one offered their STs for all home matches on the exchange last season.  At least the current system is a recycling process that works. Over £100,000 went to the Foundation last season from the additional sales and the figure will be higher this season.
The Club commented that, rather than using points to ensure the correct person attends an away match, we could adopt the same procedure for domestic matches as we do for European away matches with a pick-up system.  This isn’t something we are looking to do at the moment though.  One representative said there is a similar system for supporters’’ clubs collecting tickets from the ticket office anyway for home matches.

The Club added that blocks of empty seats are very unlikely to be due to a group of fans not attending as only four tickets can be bought at a time for an away match.

Cup tickets 

A suggestion was made that for larger cup away allocations, the Club could sell the first 3,000 on loyalty points and the rest on a first come first served basis.  The Club responded that sometimes we have a few days to turn around tickets in which time ST holders and members need to buy their tickets first, so we would run out of time.  All scenarios have to be accounted for in our policy.

The Club added that there is a major software upgrade to ensure its new ticketing system combines with access to the stadium etc.  We review what other clubs can offer on a regular basis.  
The Club added that allocation of displaced fans for cup matches is accounted for by a movers’ day. Bournemouth have only taken half their allocation for the cup match so some of our fans don’t have to move for that match.
Ticket exchange 

The Club was asked if it’s possible to have fans return their tickets a couple of times a season from the away ST scheme.  Another representative commented that a midweek long-distance match would be a popular game to be missed by a large proportion if that were the case.  The Club responded that the scheme is for supporters who confirmed at the start of the season they will attend every game. We cannot have an instance where an away scheme supporter chooses the matches they are attending as this defeats the objective of the scheme. If supporters on the scheme are not able to attend every game it is recommended they withdraw from the scheme.  Away tickets can’t be reissued by our ticket office.
Blue circle proposal 

It was raised that in the USA there is a return area between fans on a match day.  The Club responded we would have disappointed fans who can’t obtain loyalty points from that purchase.  
Membership tiers 
The Club was asked to revisit the lack of price flexibility for those over 20.  20-year olds are either studying or are unlikely to earn a sizable salary.  13 Premiership clubs offer sizable reductions for under 22-year olds.  At West Brom there is a large range of concession groupings.  The Club responded it has already gradually increased the concession age upwards from a starting point of under 16-year olds.  Some Premiership clubs don’t have the same demand for tickets that we do and find it harder to fill seats.  Any policy we have wouldn’t be based on a student level but would be age based.  For Champions League group games and domestic cup matches we offer concessions throughout the stadium.
European away match names on STs 
It was requested that those who own multiple STs in the name of one corporate entity or individual be able to purchase tickets for that number of fans.  The Club responded that those other individuals should buy memberships and can invariably then buy away European tickets.  Our European away match allocation hasn’t sold out for a long time.
Visas for European away games 

The Club was asked if it could assist supporters where tickets are provided late in the process and there is a lengthy visa procedure.  It responded that communication from some clubs we play is very slow and we never go on sale until we have all information and the tickets have arrived.  If we play in Russia you don’t need a ticket to apply for a visa so fans could go ahead and buy their visa first as we are very unlikely to sell out.  We release information as soon as we have it.  For Qarabag, it’s a new team to this stage of the competition and also they are playing us miles away from their home stadium so arrangements have proved slow to be put in place.
There is an underground station five minutes from the collection point in Qarabag but extra security measures were in place in Roma regarding transport for our fans.

Removal from European scheme
A representative asked why we don’t have loyalty point sales for European away matches.  Also, one individual was excluded from the scheme when they were in hospital. The Club responded that you can decide not to purchase for one match a season and stay on the scheme.  The loyalty point idea wouldn’t work as members can accrue loyalty points but don’t get tickets for the final anyway.

Hospitality tickets 

A representative asked if external third-party hospitality outlets can be used to sell our general admission tickets too.  The Club commented that we sell general admission tickets quickly and only work with selected outlets for hospitality ticket sales whilst ensuring segregation of fans is maintained.

Thomas Cook 

The Club confirmed that if a supporter purchases through Thomas Cook, that individual still needs to meet the loyalty point criteria set.  For a final for instance, an allocation is given to Thomas Cook and we sell our non-Thomas Cook tickets via the ticket office in parallel.
Booking fees

In response to a question the Club confirmed that the booking fee hasn’t increased for some fifteen years at least.  Another representative commented that our fee is relatively low in comparison to others.

Wasted paper 

In response to a question the Club said it would continue to review excess packaging provided with paper tickets.
The Club thanked fans and will consider the ticketing proposals raised in respect of next year’s policy.
MERCHANDISE
The Club commented that a range of products have been introduced including air fresheners, sweets, baubles and Santa hats.  Downstairs isn’t so kit-orientated and we have 15 lines of what we call “knickknacks” in store now. The comments made at the last Forum were appreciated and were fed back to Nike.  We are five months into a new relationship and we have less of a high street store appearance now.  Our fans return for many home matches so want variety over the season.
There are 83 online items now so that has improved too.  By next season hopefully we can service more territories.  As of next season there will be some items at XXXL size.  Non-branded products will also be in this size for some items.  Shipping products from overseas can take a long time, which in turn dictates what we offer to fans at any one time.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Matthew Harding Lower flag

A representative commented that the large flag only starts to go around shortly before kick-off and hasn’t cleared by the time the whistle is blown.  This obscures views and is very annoying if important action is missed.  Instead it should be completed when the teams come out.  A representative of the Chelsea Supporters Trust offered to take the matter up with the supporters that operate the large flag. 
Forum communications
It was raised that the Forum’s profile is not that high.  The Club will consider further publicity such as emails to ST holders/members and/ or a website article.
Post-match appreciation by players

A representative stated that it continues to be a source of frustration that a number of players don’t come over at the end of an away match.  Fans pay a lot of money and give up a lot of time to follow the Club everywhere.  We don’t want players disappearing down the tunnel quickly at the end of each match.  Legends are created by what players do in front of the fans.  Other representatives added that without fans there is no professional game and that the players should respect their captain and vice-captain sufficiently to follow them over.
The Club responded that it appreciates the feedback and agrees that players should thank fans. Some players will do this without prompting and we will continue to reinforce the point.    Seven players went over to our fans after the Roma defeat and we acknowledge that figure should be higher.  The Club was confident the figure would be consistently higher by the next time the Forum met.
Medical assistance for fans

It was mentioned by a representative that a fan had a seizure in the Matthew Harding Lower and medical assistance took a long time to arrive so fans had to intervene.  The Club will review the incident and procedures generally.
New stadium

The Club confirmed, in response to a question, that it hadn’t previously stated that the owner would personally fund the building of the new stadium.  The Club hadn’t made a statement one way or the other on that matter.  The Club also responded to a rumour by stating it’s not looking for alternative land to build our new stadium.  We have planning permission here and intend to build here as was stated by the planning team at our last meeting.
Minutes of the last meeting

In response to a question the Club apologises for the delay and will check them quickly next time.

Ticketing response

Representatives thanked Graham and the ticketing team for their high standards of service.

New beer cups

A representative noted that magnetic bottoms to the cups causes spillages.  The Club will check this.
Meeting days

A representative commented that it would be nice for Forum members to receive a token of thanks from the Club given that our meetings aren’t held on match days any longer.  The Club will look at this.
Merchandise loyalty points

In response to a question the Club commented that it considers belated loyalty point “cash ins” at the Megastore on a case by case basis.

The meeting finished at 8.35pm.
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